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As you will know from previous Transfer News publications, we have been exploring becoming part of 
another housing association. We are doing this after careful review of the serious challenges that Reidvale 
faces if we stay as an independent housing association.

We updated you in Transfer News - Edition 3 in April 23 that following 
the competitive process to find the housing association that offered 
the best future for our tenants, Places for People Scotland (Castle 
Rock Edinvar Housing Association) were identified as our preferred 
partner. We presented the core details of the Places for People 
Scotland offer to you against the transfer priorities that we had set 
following earlier tenant consultation. You can access the newsletter 
with all of the details of the transfer offer and more about Places for 
People Scotland on our website https://reidvale.org.uk/

We also shared the facts with you on what we would be able to do 
about these priorities if we stayed independent. We told you that 
before we appointed Places for People Scotland to work with us 
on developing full and detailed transfer plans, we wanted to ask 
our tenants if they were supportive of this through a survey that 
was included in the newsletter.

We appointed the Tenants Information Service (TIS) as the 
Independent Tenant Adviser to Reidvale tenants to administer 
this survey for us and report the outcome.

The survey opened on 23 April and closed on 19 May 2023, 
allowing 4 weeks for tenants to think about the information, ask 
questions and come to the events that we held to meet and talk to us, TIS 
and Places for People Scotland directly. Our staff were on hand throughout the consultation to answer 
questions and encourage response as we wanted as many tenants as possible to have their say. We also 
held our first meeting with the new Transfer Focus Group to hear their views on the transfer offer and what 
they would like to see Places for People Scotland address if they were to become the landlord for the area. 
We will hold our next meeting with the Focus Group sometime in June. You can still get involved in the 
Group, so just contact us or TIS if you are interested.



OUTCOME OF TENANT SURVEY
After the consultation closed, TIS counted, verified and reported the survey outcome as follows:

In their role as the Independent Tenant 
Adviser, TIS confirmed that the survey had 
been conducted appropriately, with ample 
opportunity and support for tenants to 
understand the consultation and respond. They 
consider that based on the response levels, 
the results are representative of overall tenant 
opinion and provide a strong level of support 
to the question asked by us.

We are delighted to see that so many tenants 
took the time to complete the survey. Thank 
you to everyone who submitted their form. 
Based on discussion with TIS, The Management 
Committee and the Transfer Focus Group, we had 
set a minimum response rate of 20% which for 
this type of survey, would have been considered 
enough to give us a representative picture. 

With almost half of tenants returning the 
survey, we have real confidence in the result.

Of those who returned the survey, over three 
quarters of our tenants are supportive of us 
appointing Places for People Scotland as our 
preferred partner to move forward with us into 
the next stages of the process.

It is clear that at this very early stage of the 
process, our tenants clearly want change and 
like what they see from the initial offer that we 
have secured. With this strong and positive 
mandate to move forward into the next stages, 
we have now formally 
appointed Places for 
People Scotland as our 
preferred transfer partner.



NEXT STEPS
We will now develop our detailed consultation and engagement plans to set out how Reidvale and 
Places for People Scotland will work with our tenants, factored owners, and other key stakeholders 
on the detail of the transfer plans. Consultation and engagement will be in two phases:

Phase 1 – 
Informal consultation stage
This is a continuation of what we 
have been doing since November 
2022. Now that we have support 
to appoint the transfer partner, 
we can begin working jointly 
with Places for People Scotland 
to consult with tenants and 
stakeholders in detail to shape the 
initial offer into detailed transfer 
commitments based on feedback. 
This will happen over the coming 
months and will inform the joint 
Transfer Business Case. We will be 
in touch shortly to publicise our 
consultation plans.

Phase 2 – 
Formal tenant consultation stage
Once we have built in the feedback from the informal 
consultation into the joint Transfer Business Case and it 
is approved by both housing associations and reviewed 
by TIS and the Scottish Housing Regulator, we will begin 
a formal tenant consultation. This will involve further 
consultation on the final transfer package and will culminate 
in an independent tenant ballot where tenants will be 
asked to vote for or against the transfer. Phase 2 will also 
be conducted over several months, and only tenants will 
be consulted at this stage, in accordance with statutory 
and regulatory obligations. However, we will continue 
to include factored owners, leaseholder customers, 
shareholders, and key stakeholders into communications 
so everyone is informed.

For more information on the Scottish Housing Regulator’s statutory guidance on tenant consultation, visit 

https://www.housingregulator.gov.scot/for-landlords/statutory-guidance/tenant-consultation-
and-approval

TIS will continue to support and advise tenants throughout each stage. We will make sure tenants 
have ample time to shape and fully understand the final transfer plans before the vote in the tenant 
ballot.

Both Reidvale and Places for People Scotland will be commencing detailed ‘due diligence’ (detailed 
review) of one another. This is where we get the chance to fully explore any risks around the transfer 
before final commitments are made. This will allow us to assure ourselves that the eventual transfer 
commitments from Places for People Scotland have been costed and will be delivered. The Business 
Case is also reviewed by TIS and considered by the Scottish Housing Regulator to safeguard tenant 
best interests prior to beginning the formal tenant consultation. The Scottish Housing Regulator 
(SHR) will also consider the outcome of the tenant 
ballot.

There will be lots of opportunity to meet Places 
for People Scotland, see much more detail on the 
package being offered, ask questions, and input your 
views before tenants are asked to make a decision in 
an independent tenant vote. We estimate that, with 
tenant approval, the transfer would take place around 
Spring 2024.



WHERE TO 
ACCESS THE
Throughout our initial consultations, there were attempts 
by parties from outside Reidvale to negatively influence the 
outcome of the consultation with incorrect and out-of-date information. 
We have responded directly to those who have shared incorrect information in an attempt to 
influence our tenants. If you ever have questions about anything you read or hear, we are happy to 
discuss the facts and details with you.

The results from our Three Yearly Tenant Satisfaction Survey that was carried out in November 
2022 are now on our website. They reveal significant drops in satisfaction levels across all key 
satisfaction indicators. The dramatic fall in our overall satisfaction rate (down 11% from 95% to 
84%), coupled with our ongoing financial and governance problems has contributed toward our 
decision to explore a transfer of engagements.

We have shared the facts of what the future would look like for our tenants without a transfer. We 
feel we owe it to tenants and the community to be up front, however painful that may be to read.

We will continue to be clear and transparent and to work hard to make sure that our tenants, 
customers, and key stakeholders have all of the facts directly from this Association. We will do this 
through ongoing consultation, newsletters, and local events. Our website has a Frequently Asked 
Question page, which we will continue to update with the correct answers as and when we identify 
commonly asked questions. Remember you can also contact TIS for free and independent advice.

YOUR INDEPENDENT 
TENANT ADVISER
The Tenants Information Service (TIS) is your Independent Tenant Adviser, there to work with 
Reidvale tenants and customers to ensure you have all the information you need and are 
supported throughout the process. TIS is a national organisation that has provided independent 
advice to a wide range of tenants of housing organisations in Scotland, including those 
considering this type of transfer.

TIS provide a free advice line, so if you have any questions about the transfer proposal or want 
to get more involved, please call TIS on 0800 488 0982.

If you need this newsletter in another form or if you have any question, please do not 
hesitate to email us at transfer@reidvale.org.uk or call our office on 0141 554 2406.


